

[bookmark: _GoBack]EAST CLINTON FIRE DISTRICT				COMMISSIONERS MEETING – FINAL	
April 14, 2021						Regular Meeting        7:00

COMMISSIONERS IN ATTENDANCE:			COMMISSIONERS ABSENT:

Stephen Forschler, Chairman				Russell Tompkins
Michael DiGiacomio  
Kevin Fierro
Robert Trzcinski

ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:	

Robert Simon, Treasurer
Jim Passikoff, signed off at 7:45 p.m.
Roderick MacLeod, Attorney for the Board, arrived at 7:00 p.m.

Chairman Forschler called the Zoom meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and explained to the public the process of reviewing the Vouchers and Financials. 

CORRESPONDENCE:
· RBC and Wilmington statements were distributed to Board members.
· Notice of Unemployment Insurance Rate dated 3/4/21 – to Commissioner Trzcinski
· Wealth Management Notices – to Commissioner Trzcinski
· NFPA Subscriber Services Advertisement 
· Paychex Labor Law Posters – Chairman Forschler will post.

MINUTES:

A motion was made by Commissioner DiGiacomio and seconded by Commissioner Fierro  to approve the regular meeting minutes of March 10, 2021 as presented.
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Commissioner Fierro		Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Motion carried 4-0.

FINANCIALS:

A motion was made by Commissioner DiGiacomio and seconded by Commissioner Trzcinski to pay the bills per the abstract dated March 30, 2021.  Chairman Forschler mentioned that the invoice for Optimum did not state anywhere on it that it was an invoice for the ECFD – ECFD needs to be on the invoice.  Mr. Simon will make sure ECFD is on the invoice in the future.
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Motion carried 4-0.

A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Fierro to accept the bank statement for the period ending on March 30, 2021 and in agreement with that noted on the balance sheet as put forward by Mr. Passikoff.   
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Commissioner Fierro		Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Motion carried 4-0.
 
AUD – Chairman Forschler said per the board’s request, the AUD will be submitted after we do a fixed asset review.  Mr. Passikoff sent out a Fixed Asset Roll Forward dated 12/31/2020.  The buildings and land on 8 Firehouse Lane are valued at $207,222.  The vehicles are at cost value.  The government does not depreciate.  Mr. Passikoff said this is the schedule from RBT which goes way back.  They may have calculated a historical value because they were unable to get invoices going way back.  Based on insurance value, they did some calculations and came up with something they were satisfied with.  This will get submitted with the AUD.  Chairman Forschler asked what is the purpose of doing this.  Mr. Passikoff said this goes to the auditors and ties into the balance sheet general fixed assets.  Commissioner Trzcinski asked if the low numbers will bite us if we buy a new truck at twice the price.  Mr. Passikoff said no.  
A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Fierro to approve the Fixed Asset Roll Forward dated 12/31/2020 for inclusion in the year-end financial statement.  Chairman Forschler asked why the EMS squad car is in the additions column.  Mr. Passikoff said it was not on the prior list so it was a correction.  He added that the architectural plans are at zero which is where it should be.  
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Motion carried 4-0.

Budget Alignment – Mr. Passikoff said it is up to the board whether or not you want to make a motion for a budget alignment.  The five major categories are under budget.  It is only within those categories that there is some fluctuation.  The board agreed to move forward without a budget alignment motion.

Independent Audit – Mr. Passikoff said as soon as the board accepts the AUD we will be in a position to send everything over to RBT.  Mr. Passikoff went over the highlights of the AUD.  For the consolidated balance sheet, he moved the LOSAP into the main grouping because the state wants that as part of the general fund.  They are adjusting journal entries to move things around so that the totals flow into the AUD so you don’t have to do add ups to go into the AUD.  The total of the general fund is the totals in the AUD.  General fixed assets and long term debt are there to get them in one place and then they go into separate schedules in the AUD.  Page 3 has the revenue where he thinned the columns.  The general operating year to date is the same as the total in the monthly financial report.  He added the funds and LOSAP and dropped numbers for income and expenses and that is what totals up to the total income on the right hand side which is what flows into the AUD.  Chairman Forschler asked why are we counting the transferring of funds as income.  Mr. Passikoff said this is government accounting and they count things twice.  It shows how the budget allocations work.  It’s easier to show as income and expense.  Chairman Forschler said it doesn’t make sense to count a transfer as income.  Mr. Passikoff said it comes into play on LOSAP.  How do you get the district contribution in there if you don’t show it as income.  It does show up as an expense along with the benefits that were paid out.  In some ways it does make sense.  These funds were considered separate way back when and it’s been about 10 years that they are all added together and now this year LOSAP is added.  The $105,719 includes dividends and interest and capital gains.  That is the investment income.  The $78,500 is the contribution from the general fund.  On page 8 of 8, the $78,500 is the district contribution and the benefits paid out are $83,611.  This is how they want it and based on this information, the auditors do their thing.  Mr. Passikoff said the numbers on the left side of the page, the reserve funds and the LOSAP agree with the final December report you received.  

Mr. Passikoff said this is version four of the AUD because it’s been printed out four times.  Mr. Passikoff reviewed how the numbers flow from the consolidated statement into the AUD.  On page 3, the last column is for 2020 and the middle column is 2019.  You can see the 2020 numbers on the consolidated spreadsheet.  Chairman Forschler said one of the big differences is the LOSAP number is included and is shown in a different place.  Mr. Passikoff said Page 4 is the liability side which comes off the consolidated spreadsheet under total general fund.  Page 5 is the income statement which agrees with page 3 in the consolidated statement.  Page 6 is the expenses.  Fire personal services is the salaries which is the top of page 4 on the consolidated statement along with equipment.  Contracted expenses in total come from page 7 in the amount of $151,669.  Benefits have to be broken out by categories which is what the state has asked for.  He had to add in the $78,500 for the LOSAP payment which is under other.  Installment debt and interest comes off the loan schedule for the truck and below that is the $66,500 which is what the general fund put into the reserve fund.  Page 7 started with $768,763 to which was added the prior period adjustment, the LOSAP, and $805,473 of income and $475,313 of expenses which comes to $2,033,972 of fund balance which agrees with the total at the bottom of page 4.  Page 8 is the 2021 budget which has the tax levy plus $150 in interest.  Page 9 is the expenses on the budget.  Page 10 is fixed assets and the $1,187,601  agrees with the fixed asset schedule.  Page 11 is the fixed asset fund balance.  Page 12 is where  service awards used to be and now it’s part of the general fund, Page 13 is the same thing.  Page 14 and 15 are debt service and what is left on the installments.  Commissioner Trzcinski said there is one more payment in the $30,000 range and then that disappears.  Page 16 is a list of the debt by category.  Right now it is only that one truck.  Page 17 is the recap of cash so that we can show total cash and that we have the FDIC insurance and what is collaterized.  We get a statement from the bank monthly and we had the statement from December 31st.  Page 18 is the checking and savings accounts.  Mr. Passikoff said he made sure they put in the outstanding checks this year to keep the auditors happy.  Page 19 is the Fire District Questionnaire.  Chairman Forschler read the questions and answers.  The budget is the amount between the budget and statutory spending limit which comes off of one of the budget worksheets the town gets.  Page 20 is employee and retirement benefits.  These numbers show up on the P and L in the benefit section.  We put them in so that they show against the full and part time employees only.  The medical is the medical expenses from the physicals and a couple of other things.  We added three numbers off of the consolidated sheet to get $10,000.  Commissioner Trzcinski asked if this is a New York State form as it provided a number for a pension and we don’t have a pension.  The New York State statute says LOSAP is not a pension fund.  Mr. Passikoff said it is LOSAP.  The Fire Department cannot have a local pension fund.  This is the state category and we can’t change the name.  Page 21 is the energy cost.  The total expenses are off of the consolidation schedule and the monthly financial statement.  Mr. Simon worked up the volume of gallons and kilowatt hours we used.  Last year we did not have the volume.  It has been included this year.  

A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner DiGiacomio to accept the AUD and authorize Mr. Simon to transmit the information to New York State.
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Commissioner Ferrio		Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Motion carried 4-0.

Chairman Forschler said now that the AUD has been approved, we can get rolling on the independent audit.  Mr. Simon said he has already made electronic copies of everything they requested last year.  He will forward any additional information requested.  Mr. Passikoff will send in the back up from quick books and he will make copies of bank reconciliations which tie into quick books and send those.  Mr. Simon has copies the big vouchers as per the list from last year.  

Tax Liability – Chairman Forschler said Mr. Simon has received a communication from Paychex stating there will be an additional tax liability for the first quarter of 2021.  Mr. Passikoff said New York paid out a lot of money in unemployment last year and this is how they are building the fund back up.  Your rate probably went up to 1.5% - 2.0%.  Everyone in the state got hit with it.  You charge it to unemployment.  Paychex will just take it from the general checking fund.  

General Surplus Fund – Chairman Forschler said we need to figure out what to do with the general surplus fund.  The money for the Sharon ambulance and the money for an evaluation of the building situation will come out of that fund.  We had discussed scheduling a meeting with Mr. MacLeod and Mr. Passikoff so they can give us some pointers and information and a walk through of the process of starting a building project, seed money required, strategies, types of loans available and when to go to bond.  

Everyone was available on Wednesday, April 21st, 7:00 p.m.  The meeting will be in person at the firehouse for the board members, Mr. MacLeod, Mr. Passikoff, the chief staff, and committee members.  The public is welcome to attend via zoom.  This will be a workshop and will be posted in the paper, on the town and district website, Facebook, and bulletin boards.  The notice will contain the zoom link to join the meeting.  

Rental Insurance for 38-71 – Commissioner Trzcinski said we have rental insurance on the two big trucks but not on the ambulance.  Linda Flanagin asked us to consider it.  It is $158 annual cost for rental coverage for the ambulance.  

A motion was made by Commissioner Trzcinski and seconded by Chairman Forschler to get the rental insurance for the ambulance for the rest of the year for $158 or less if the cost will be pro-rated.  Commissioner Trzcinski asked if other districts get that type of insurance and Mr. MacLeod said most districts have it one way or the other.  If one ambulance is out of service, you need it since an ambulance is a front line vehicle.  
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Motion carried 4-0.

Sharon Ambulance – Chairman Forschler said he has not heard anything since he sent the letter of intent.  We expect to be putting that ambulance in service by June or July.

Inspection Dinner – Chairman Forschler said the inspection dinner is May 1st.  We need an equipment inspection prior to.  The company is having a work detail on April 23rd to get the vehicles ready.  The board agreed to an equipment inspection on April 24th at 5:00.  A notice will be put on the town and district website and posted on the bulletin boards and Facebook.  The public is invited unless it is inclement weather.  

FIRE POLICE:        Tim Odell – Not present.  

DEPARTMENT:    

Car 1 – Chief Don Estes 	    Monthly Calls:     	4	Year to Date:      20
· The drill is Tuesday, April 20 and will cover vehicle safety operations, ladder safety, SCBA, and Decon.
· We will be doing a walk-through of the Central Hudson substation as our May drill and the Central Hudson representative will be coming to the station to give their view of safety do’s and don’ts.  
· Work details for the inspection are scheduled for April 23rd and April 24th.
· On Monday night, the chief’s staff discussed the ramifications of the bridge closing on June 1st.  We will be talking with Brian Dingee, West Clinton Fire District, on a response plan.
    
Car 2 – Jim Bathrick – Not present.

Car 3 – Kevin Russell 
· All the vehicles except for Car 1 and 7 have been inspection.  
· 38-12 has to have an oil change so they will look at the seat belt buzzer at that time – it buzzes when the buckle is latched.  They will also look at the valve at that time.
· If the commissioners are going to the dinner, you need to let Lynn know.

Support:    Not present.

EMS -    Susan deHaan  	Monthly Calls:	      14		Year to Date:      35
· We had a couple of duplicate calls when we were at the hospital and we made both calls as we had an EMT in the district.
· We had no Covid calls this month.
· The drill is on April 27 and will cover how to move patients safely.

Safety – Chairman Forschler 
· They will try to have a meeting on April 19th at 5:30.

Membership – Maryann Thompsett 
· District Officers for 2021 are Chief Don Estes, First Deputy Jim Bathrick, Second Deputy Kevin Russell, Safety Officers Ed Olson and Oscar Burkowski.
A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Fierro to approve the District Officers for 2021 as listed above.
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Motion carried 4-0.
Chairman Forschler said this is a very good chief staff which has made good progress in many areas including the vehicles which are in excellent shape.
· The 501C3 application has been assigned to Jennifer at the IRS who has requested more detailed information than was listed on the application.  That information should be faxed over tomorrow.
· Mary Lubanski’s application was read last month and submitted for a background check which cleared.  
A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner DiGiacomio to accept Mary Lubanski into membership.  Chairman Forschler said support is good but we have to do some work between the department and the district to get people who want to participate as firefighters and EMT’s.  A plus about support is that sometimes that member will be inspired move on to another group.
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Motion carried 4-0.

Decon Room/Electrician – Chairman Forschler said there is no update on the decon room.

Vehicle Replacement Values – Chairman Forschler said there is no update on the values.  We will go with the values Chief Estes sent which were listed in the minutes.

Lawn Service – Chairman Forschler said the previous contractor did not have insurance.  We need someone with insurance to cut the grass.  He said he knows a couple of people he can contact and asked if anyone else had any possible candidates.  Commissioner Trzcinski said something to consider is do we really want to do the job on the new property that Chief Estes did.  It was excellent and the price was good but you won’t see that low cost if we continue to those standards and do we have to have the grass cut as often.  We are not using the whole property so why not reduce the mowed area.  Chief Estes said the whole property should be kept mowed.  It is very woody.  If you don’t mow, you will end up chain sawing it.  The locusts and sumac will invade and it will become all overgrown.  Commissioner DiGiacomio asked if it wouldn’t be cheaper and better to pay Don’s insurance for cutting the grass instead of hiring someone else.  Commissioner Trzcinski said we are a municipality so we can’t do that.  It was done in the past and is not a good practice to continue.

Vehicle Strategy – Chairman Forschler said we are getting the ambulance from Sharon which leaves us with a spare ambulance and/or a spare rehab vehicle.  He asked what the Chief’s staff thought about the vehicles.  Chief Estes said the current administration is getting away from the food aspect of the rehab vehicle.  The rehab vehicle is necessary for decon which is the law and rehab.  All of our support people are mandated to take the county decon class and we need to stay in compliance with the state regulations.  One other aspect to this is when we surplused the boat, we lost the storage space for the cold water and ice rescue gear.  The Chief’s staff is in support of selling the current rehab vehicle and overhauling the current ambulance into a decon, rehab, and rescue vehicle.  We will need the mister.  We need a place to store the cold water and ice rescue gear.  This seems like the logical avenue.  We believe we can get more money for the rehab vehicle than the ambulance.  The new Sharon ambulance and the current ambulance can fit into the fire station at the same time which will reduce the impact of the vehicle being left outside so it can stay in service all year long.  Chief Estes reiterated that the Chief’s staff is in favor of retaining the current 71 and selling the current 68.  Chairman Forschler said the current ambulance box is heavy on that chasses.  Chief Estes said the center of gravity is worse on 68 than 71.  Commissioner Trzcinski asked about the strength of the frame.  If we keep it, do we need to put some supporting cross members on it.  Chief Estes said no.  Mr. Russell thinks the weight rating is 450 for the current ambulance but did not know the rating for the current rehab vehicle.  Chief Estes said we will not have that much additional weight on the ambulance.  The stretcher will be surplused and sold.  He thinks the weight will be less.  71 also has new batteries, new back brakes, and the oil, coolant and tires were just done.  Commissioner DiGiacomio asked what modifications have to be done to the current ambulance to convert to the rehab vehicle.  Chief Estes said we already have a pump for the hose to spray for decon so that is just a matter of getting a tank to put under the bench and hook up.  That hose would go where the oxygen tank is now.  We will need to put a small generator for remote use and an inverter to run low wattage devices.  The company be doing most of the re-fitting as we did on the brush truck.  Chairman Forschler said, based on research he did on Craig’s List, the resale value is in the $20,000 to $30,000 range for a comparable vehicle.  Chief Estes thinks closer to $20,000 based on his research on e-bay.  Either way, the current 68 has a much higher resale value than the current 71.  Chief Estes said he totally encourages the reduction of the fleet as necessary staying within the maintenance level of what we have to do.  Both of these vehicles are 2005.  38-71 is a diesel and the Chevy is gasoline which is another reason to keep 71 as this is a diesel shop.  The miles on 68 is 14,000 and on 71 it is 30,000.  

A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Trzcinski that the board declare the 2005 Chevy Rehab vehicle to be surplused and therefore eligible to be sold and that we put it out for bid with a minimum bid of $10,000 with a bid opening date of June 16, 2021 (the June meeting).  Commissioner Trzcinski suggested $15,000, stating $10,000 is too low.  Chairman Forschler amended the motion to read a minimum bid of $15,000.  Chairman Forschler is planning on putting it on Craig’s List.  Commissioner DiGiacomio suggested Facebook Marketplace and Commercial Truck Trader which may have a small fee.  It will be put on all three sites.  
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Motion carried 4-0.

A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner DiGiacomio to authorize up to $100 to advertise in Commercial Truck Trading.
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Motion carried 4-0.

This vehicle will be part of the inspection cleaning taking place on the 23rd.  The radio and light bar will be removed when it is sold.  Chairman Forschler said at the end of the day, we could be out as little as $18,000 or so for a new ambulance and thanked Ms. deHaan for a job well done.  This puts our equipment reserve fund way ahead.  

Cannabis Legalization Ramifications – Commissioner DiGiacomio said while the state has legalized cannabis the federal government has not and the DOT rules for driving vehicles are governed by the federal government.  Mr. MacLeod said the law does not take effect for another year and a half.  There are still many unknowns.  The police don’t know how they are going to regulate this.  The biggest problem is marijuana stays in the system for 30 days even though you are no longer under the effects.  The district policy says no one under the effects of marijuana should perform as a firefighter.  Thirty days after being in a room with someone smoking marijuana won’t affect the firefighter but it will be in their system.  When you have a beer, you can’t participate as a firefighter.  If you smoke a joint, which is legal, you wouldn’t be able to participate as a firefighter for 30 days.  Mr. MacLeod suggested waiting and see how the police will handle it.  The marijuana board has not been created yet either.  We need to wait and see how it goes.  

Facilities Committee – RFP – Chairman Fierro got three responses back from McCormack, H2M and Labella.  Mid-Hudson Management declined to quote but may if down the road we are in need of construction.  Even with sending out the RFP, the quotes came back similar to what they were before.  Labella sent pamphlets through the mail along with H2M.  McCormack emailed.  Chairman Forschler suggested the best way to move forward is to forward the RFP’s to the individual commissioners with the intent we advertise a workshop a week from today so we can review the individual proposals prior to the next meeting and have some discussions relative to their merits.  Commissioner Fierro will break down the fees from the pamphlets.  Commissioner Trzcinski will scan the documents and email them to Commissioner Fierro so he can distribute to the commissioners, the chief officers and the committee.  Chairman Forschler said he would like maximum participation from the committee and district chiefs at the meeting.  He said the RFPs could be put on the website even though we have not made a decision yet.  Mr. MacLeod agreed stating it is public information.  There is no downside to putting them on the website.  Mr. Simon will put them on the website.  Chairman Forschler said we have to be ultra-clear that these are proposals that will be discussed at the meeting on April 21st.  They are not proposals to build anything.  Commissioner Fierro will let the committee know and urge them to attend.  Chief Estes and Mr. Russell are available to attend.  

Public Comment:	

· Arthur Weiland said he had the same problem with keeping his land open.  Once you stop mowing, the brush all comes back.  You can brush hog once or twice a year and it keeps the growth down.  He contracts someone who has a unit on his tractor that has a 24 foot swath so he goes through places fast.  Mr. Weiland will email Chairman Forschler the man’s name and number.

· Mr. Werner said he will check with his lawn guy and see if he is insured and if he is, he will get in touch with Chairman Forschler.  He asked when the RFPs will be emailed.  Commissioner Trzcinski said he will have them scanned by Friday.  

A motion was made by Commissioner DiGiacomio and seconded by Chairman Forschler to adjourn the meeting at 8:48 p.m.
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Motion carried 4-0.







The next regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners will be held on Wednesday, May 12, 2021 at 7:00 p.m.   

Respectfully submitted,



Karen Buechele, Secretary
East Clinton Fire District
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